Looking Ahead
Jeremiah Ostriker:
As I mentioned earlier, this study was initiated by the three presidents including at that time the incoming president of the National Academy, Ralph Cicerone, many years ago, and he is taking a great interest in this study guiding us over some of the shoals that we might otherwise have crashed on over time. 

Ralph, as you all know, is a renowned climate scientist. He was president of the University of California at Irvine and has just been elected to a second term as President of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States. And he's going to respond now to this meeting by asking a request for advice by the NRC. Ralph Cicero. 

Ralph Cicero:
Thanks, Jerry. It's good to be here with you today because I think in this matter we're all kindred spirits. To the people on web, I can say we can offer you some potato chips or something, but otherwise we'll just try to communicate verbally. 


As Jerry has said, I certainly do have a university background and know many of you, and I'm here today to represent the National Academy of Sciences, as well as, the National Academy of Engineering and the Institute of Medicine. Chuck Vest, the current President of the National Academy of Engineering couldn’t be here today nor could Harvey Fineberg, the Institute of Medicine, but they also have very significant university backgrounds and familiarity with graduate programs. Chuck was President of MIT for 14 years. Harvey was a dean at Harvard for more than a decade, and then he was provost for a few years. So we all were very, very interested in this project all along. 


I want to be very short today because as you well know, the primary purpose of today is to gather impressions and advice and news from around the country about how the results of this project are being used, how they could be improved upon, what kinds of confusions, uncertainty still remain, and then how to do it better in the future if this project is ever done again by various people, but I do want to say a few words. 

First of all, I think the reason that we're here and in the jobs that we are is that we all value these graduate doctoral programs very, very highly. It's clear that the United States doctoral programs, the research doctoral programs are a national asset. And one of the ways you can realize that, aside from economic measures, is in positions of leadership on campus we all receive visitors from overseas, and I don’t know how many times each of us is visited by people from other countries who are here frankly trying to emulate, imitate and reproduce our graduate programs. And unfortunately, we do not receive many visitors like that asking questions about our K through 12 educational system, and that's a situation we'd like to change. But the good news is that we receive so many visitors from overseas who want to learn more about how our programs work in graduate school. 

And then, of course, from a more fundamental point of view, these programs offer enormous opportunities for individuals, socio mobility through higher education, as well as, all the benefits that the research products bring to the whole scholarly enterprise and to a society in general. So the value here is indisputable and all of you know that. 

I want to skip around with a few observations about the early stages of this project. After the 1995 doctoral programs survey and evaluations was released, the NRC started receiving request not too long afterwards to do it again and to certainly don’t let more than 10 or 12 years expire before the next one was finished. And there were especially strong requests from certainly some graduate institutions but also some specific fields who had been omitted in the taxonomy that was used in the 1995 survey. So there was a lot of demand for doing this current survey that was just released three or four months ago that we're discussing today. 


When, however, the NRC started looking for people who could support the cost of the survey, one message that came back very strongly in 2005, 2006 was that the federal government in the form of several people who were leading agencies in the federal government at the time, said that they did not consider it a federal responsibility, and that federal government funding was not going to be available. 


Now, in reality we eventually did obtain some support from the federal government, but as all of you know the project turned out to be much more costly and universities themselves for the first time helped to pay for this work, not only explicitly with financial contributions to the National Research Council but also covering internal cost of larger demands on staff all around campus than people had envisioned. 


So the universities really picked up a lot of the slack. But the big message is that the federal government at least a few years ago said that they no longer, or if they ever did, regard this as a federal responsibility. And I wasn’t in position yet, I was still back at Irvine, but I remember hearing from Bruce Alberts that this was a very strong message he was getting from the federal agencies that they were looking at this issue as one of university accountability. 

The universities were going to have to realize that the public wanted more measures of accountability from them, and that became a message which actually, I think, turned out to be an extra value of this project. The fact that universities did contribute so much to the outcome, to the data gathering, to the direct cost and so forth, is I think of huge value going forward because in any one of our regions now where there's an attack or even legitimate criticism about the cost of graduate programs, I think universities can point to the fact that they really shouldered a lot of the cost and intellectual energy that went into this project. 

At a 2004 meeting of the AAU presidents and chancellors, I was asked to describe this project that was coming up to the other 60 members of the AAU, and I told them what was planned, as far as, we knew at the time of the NRC. And there was a very clear question at that time, should the project try to construct rankings of programs, as well as, measures of quality? And I can still remember the argument and the people involved, but the telling point that convinced the AAU leadership at the time that rankings were required was that if the community goes to this effort, gathers all the data, and reports it, then it would be very easy for somebody to come in from left field, such as US News and World Report, simply take the data, construct their own rankings, and that we would then have to live with the publicity of that without people capable of explaining it. 

So that was one of the telling arguments and the AAU chancellors and president said, "Yes, there really should be rankings whether or not people will find them useful or not." Another early thought was that this set of evaluations and rankings should go far beyond reputation. Some of the feedback that the academy and the NRC received from the federal agencies back in 2005 and 2006 was that reputation just wasn’t enough. 


You know, there's a lot of university jokes. I bet a lot of you know a lot of dean and president jokes, but one of the ones that's appropriate here is that the two hardest things for university campus to do are (1) to acquire a reputation and (2) is to lose that reputation. So that's clearly one of the criticisms of reputation, but we receive those criticisms not only from the federal government but a lot of other people, including myself, who felt that to those of us who have benefited or from those of us who have benefited from being around graduate education for a long time, we should be able to add some value in this evaluation. It should not be -- and any ranking should not be based just on reputation. There has to be value added. So the idea eventually came up to do this extensive survey of faculty members about what they valued in trying to assess the quality of their own programs, as well as, programs from around the country.

So those are some of the early thoughts that affected. I won't repeat the description of the methodology because most of you know it very, very well or even the data collection. But you know it was an enormous job, and I can't say enough how impressive it's been that universities did such enormous amount of work, and it still leaves a lot to be desired. 


We also put a lot of our own effort into it. I'm looking at Charlotte's beautiful gray hair. It didn’t use to be gray. When did it turn, Charlotte? But in addition to that, we put in a lot of our own money from our precious endowments and other sources to cover every time there was an increase in cost, additional data runs and survey work to be done because this project was enormously important to get to where it's gotten. And to the committee itself, I don’t know how many times they met, but several of you are here today, and you can answer that question.


So I really will stop and say once again that it's your views on how these data, this survey, these assessments are being used, how they could be used in the future, what messages should be propagated from the exercise, and then how to improve it in the future assuming that something like this should be done again, then by whom and under what conditions. So this meeting is very important in that regard and any thoughts that you have afterwards or from other colleagues are also welcome to any one of us. 


So Jerry, let me stop there and thank you for the opportunity and thank you, you and Dick and Suzanne, everyone on this panel who has done so much. Eric and Charles, Harold, Lewis is it? Yes. Thank you and to others in the room who have done so much. So I will stop there. Thank you. 
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